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Matthew 6:5-15
“And whenever you pray, do not be like the hypocrites; for they love to stand and pray in 
the synagogues and at the street corners, so that they may be seen by others. Truly I 
tell you, they have received their reward. But whenever you pray, go into your room and 
shut the door and pray to your Father who is in secret; and your Father who sees in 
secret will reward you. 

“When you are praying, do not heap up empty phrases as the Gentiles do; for they think 
that they will be heard because of their many words. Do not be like them, for your 
Father knows what you need before you ask him. 

“Pray then in this way: Our Father in heaven, hallowed be your name. Your kingdom 
come. Your will be done, on earth as it is in heaven. Give us this day our daily bread. 
And forgive us our debts, as we also have forgiven our debtors. And do not bring us to 
the time of trial, but rescue us from the evil one. 
For if you forgive others their trespasses, your heavenly Father will also forgive you; but 
if you do not forgive others, neither will your Father forgive your trespasses.



Sermon

When I was a teacher, people would ask me if I could tutor their child. When I became a 
pastor, people would ask me to pray. If there was a meal, ask the pastor to pray. When 
someone was sick, ask the pastor to pray. When someone was making a difficult 
decision, ask the pastor to pray. For some, being a pastor implies being a professional 
pray-er. 

Case-in-point. I was once asked to come and visit a woman whose health was failing. 
She was being looked in on by a faithful and dedicated group of women on a constant 
basis, but when I received the call, the request was that I come and pray with her, which 
is a fine request in and of itself, but then the lady who called me said, “I just don’t pray 
very well, I don’t know how to.” This was not the first time I had heard someone say this, 
but it sets me back every time.

What did she mean that she didn’t pray well? Is prayer somehow connected to having 
the right words or right tone? Do we need to say our prayers in a flowery way or in a 
precise way, or what is it that makes prayer good or bad, right or wrong?

I think that Jesus must have experienced this same reaction from people. Once they 
figured out that he was a holy man, the requests for prayer started to flow in. “Pray for 
me, pray for my cousin, prayer for the friend of a friend of a friend. - I don’t know how to 
pray.” Maybe that was why Jesus took the time to teach about prayer.

He said, “When you are praying, do not heap up empty phrases as the Gentiles do; for 
they think that they will be heard because of their many words. Do not be like them, for 
your Father knows what you need before you ask him.”

It isn’t about the quality of words or the quantity. It’s not even about words at all. The 
Father already knows what we need before we have the words to ask. So if prayer is 
not about words, then why do we do it? If God already knows, then why should we take 
the time to be in prayer? As a teenager, I remember walking into my pastors office and 
asking these exact questions. Why pray, what does it matter if God already knows?
I still remember his answer to me, “Your right, God doesn’t need our prayers, but we 
do.” 

It took me awhile to understand, but my pastor was trying to teaching me that prayer 
was less about asking God for help or health, direction or intervention, and it was much 
more about being mindful about my own faith and my own relationships - both with God 
and with the world arounds me. Prayer was and is a faithful way to encounter our needs 
and joys, and the needs and joys of others, in a way that connects us with the creator 
and sustainer of all things. It is like the hymn says, “It’s me, it’s me O Lord, standing in 
the need of prayer. It’s me, it’s me O Lord, standing in the need of prayer”

Prayer puts us in a moment where we consider our faith and consider how our faith 
calls us into a relationship with our creator and with God’s creation. It causes us to think 



about our joys and our concerns but then to stop and listen to the joys and concerns of 
those around us. Prayer build empathy and concern, but then it should also call us into 
action. When we pray for peace, we are then calling ourselves to be agents and 
advocates of peace within our world. When we pray for birthdays and celebrations, we 
become a people of gratitude and thankfulness for the simple and awesome lives that 
we are a part of. Prayer should engage our faith and engage our lives to be a force for 
positive change and hopeful, optimistic living. Prayer reminds us that we are never 
alone, but we are beautifully and wonderfully connected to all living things - and most 
especially to our living creator. Prayer doesn’t change God, but prayers changes us 
more and more into the people God has created us to be.

So what should we say? What should we pray? Say something, say nothing, pray what 
is in your heart, pray the prayer that Jesus taught his disciples. Pray what you hear 
when you are truly listening. Share your joys, share your concerns, share your life, 
share your time. 

“Prayer is not asking. It is a longing of the soul. It is daily admission of one’s weakness. 
It is better in prayer to have a heart without words than words without a heart.” - 
Mahatma Gandhi

So where is your daily time for prayer - when you first wake up, when you sit down to 
eat - at the end of the day before bed? Maybe you can find a time, at the beginning of 
the work day, or during your first break. Maybe it is on the car ride to work or the grocery 
or to wherever. I encourage you to find time to pray each day, make it a habit and watch 
as your faith helps you grow in your relationship with God and neighbor. For we have 
been created with knees for prayer.


